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Thank you to the Department 
of Canadian Heritage (PCH) and 
ǘƘŜ aƛƴƛǎǘŝǊŜ ŘŜ [Ω;ŘǳŎŀǘƛƻƴΣ 

du Loisir et du Sport (MELS) for 
their financial support in 

helping us publish the QFHSA 
NEWS. 

Thank you, Education Minister Proulx for listening!  

I have been very impressed by the Minister of Education, 
Recreation and Sports and Minister of Families on several 
occasions recently.  Starting with the public hearings before 
the National Assembly Committee on Culture and Education 
a few months ago in Québec City, Mr. Sébastien Proulx was 
ǇǊŜǎŜƴǘ ǎŜŀǘŜŘ ŀƳƻƴƎǎǘ ǘƘŜ ab!Ωǎ ǊŜǇǊŜǎŜƴǘƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ǘƘǊŜŜ 
major political parties.  But more than that, Minister Proulx 
was listening attentively, at times actually taking notes.  It 
was very clear that this Minister had done his homework.  
His informative questions to the presenters were evidence 
that he had carefully read the briefs sent prior to the 
hearings, and that he was engaging the spokespersons in a 
knowledgeable way. 

Almost a year ago, the Election Systems Study Panel (ESSP) was established by four major 
Anglophone educational associations, including our own Quebec Federation of Home and 
School Associations Inc. (QFHSA).  I was honoured to represent the QFHSA on this panel.  
After three months of public hearings last summer, the five panelists, chaired by the 
Honourable Marlene Jennings, produced a report, which included 13 recommendations.  
In early December when Francois Blais introduced Education Bill 86, it was clear that the 
government had not received the 13 recommendations of the Jennings Report favourably.  
Reactions from organizations active in the education sector were overwhelmingly 
negative to Bill 86, especially in the Anglophone milieu. It was the opinion of many that 
ǘƘŜ ƎƻǾŜǊƴƳŜƴǘ ǿŀǎ άōŀǊƪƛƴƎ ǳǇ ǘƘŜ ǿǊƻƴƎ ǘǊŜŜέΦ .ǳǘ ƴƻǿ ƛǘΩǎ ōȅŜ ōȅŜ .ƛƭƭ ус ς a very 
unpopular piece of legislation.   
 
The Minister and the Government do have good news. They  plan to make amendments 
to the Education Act to increase the number of parent commissioners with full voting 
rights and powers to six, and making it easier for Councils of Commissioners to bring two 
co-opted commissioners to the council table.  
 
Serious concerns being debated regarding the lack of inclusion in the curriculum of the 
History of Québec and Canada course, and how this pilot program is being administered 
and managed for the Secondary III and IV students. Many of the contributing groups feel 
άǎƭƛƎƘǘŜŘέ - Anglophones, Allophones, First Nations, Blacks, Jews, Immigrants, among 
others. QFHSA in co-ƻǇŜǊŀǘƛƻƴ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ 9ƴƎƭƛǎƘ tŀǊŜƴǘǎΩ /ƻƳƳƛǘǘŜŜ !ǎǎƻŎƛŀǘƛƻƴ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ 
Quebec Anglophone Heritage Network very recently established a Committee for the 
Enhancement of the Curriculum of History in Quebec (ComECH-Quebec) which will be 
working  to transform the curriculum into a much more inclusive one expressive of the 
diversity of Québec society and the roots that produced our current  society . 
 
Finally and most important for the students:  a focus on student success, graduation rates, 
and combating student dropouts.  The English school boards have done a wonderful job 
of raising rates in student success and graduation, and bringing down the number of 
dropouts.  We are prophets in our land; now we must use this expertise to our own 
advantage for the whole province! 
 
Yours in education, 

Brian Rock                                                                                                                                     
QFHSA President 

A message from the President 

mailto:news@qfhsa.org
http://www.qfhsa.org/
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Carol Meindl 

As the school year draws to a close, we can look back with pride and satisfaction at the work 

we have accomplished. We truly believe that the contribution of the voice of parents, through 

our participation in the hearings in Quebec City on Bill 86, have helped make a difference with 

the Minister of Education. We are relieved and encouraged that he has decided to withdraw 

Bill 86. 

It would be nice to sit back now, relax and enjoy the summer. 

As encouraging as it is to have Bill 86 withdrawn, there will still be changes proposed by the 

Minister to school board governance this fall and QFHSA will keep abreast of the proceedings.  

We find it disappointing that the government has not listened to the concerns of the English 

Community in regard to the implementation of the new History Curriculum that was piloted last year.  Teachers have 

been required to attend mandatory training sessions for the new program this past month  and the nine English School 

Boards have voted in favour of implementing the new curriculum, be it ever so flawed.   

The QFHSA Rights, Education and Resolutions Committee will be meeting before the summer starts to discuss what is 

going on in order to be prepared to respond when the opportunity presents itself. Other organizations are doing the 

same. The Quebec Anglophone Heritage Network, at their recent Annual General Meeting in Sherbrooke, QC. , also 

proposed a resolution that calls for more local history to be included in the school curriculum as well as a much greater 

representation of the minority communities that have historically shaped the past of this province. The Quebec of today 

was built of the contributions of these groups in the past and that narrative should and must be heard by the generation 

going forward. History should not be whitewashed. It should be told with all its truth-the good, the bad and the ugly. 

Otherwise, how will one generation learn from the mistakes of the previous generation? 

The Fall Conference in November will explore these issues further, with a panel discussion planned, along with regular 

workshops on Home and School governance, leadership and parenting. The fall season poses to be a busy one, yet again. 

Such is life in Quebec. 

 In the meantime, keep your ears to the ground, but your eyes on the blue sky above. Enjoy the sights and sounds of the 

summer ahead and be prepared to come back refreshed. There will be work enough for you to do at your local 

associations as well as for us at the provincial level.  

 

 

QFHSA Mission Statement 
The Quebec Federation of Home and School Associations Inc. is an  independent, incorporated, 

not for profit, volunteer organization dedicated to enhancing the education and general well 
being of children and youth. 

The Quebec Federation of Home and School Associations Inc. promotes the involvement of 
parents, students, educators and the community at large in the advancement of learning, and acts 

as a voice for parents. 

A message from the Executive Director 
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Membership Services 

Meetings with Local Associations: 

LBPSB:  Over the past few months, I have met with the merging LBPSB 
Home and School Associations.  Having been through a merger 
process myself (has it been 10 years already?) I know that it is a busy 
and somewhat stressful time for all involved.  Good luck to St. 
Lawrence, Orchard, Greendale, Thorndale, St. Paul and Sherwood 
Forest Home and School Associations and thank you for being 
proactive and thinking of the children first.  I am sure the plans you 
have made this year will pay off in September 2016. 

ETSB:  Lƴ !ǇǊƛƭΣ L ƳŜǘ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ IƻƳŜ ŀƴŘ {ŎƘƻƻƭ ŜȄŜŎǳǘƛǾŜ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ŦǊƻƳ bƻǊǘƘ IŀǘƭŜȅ ŀƴŘ !ȅŜǊΩǎ /ƭƛŦŦ 9ƭŜƳŜƴǘŀǊȅ {ŎƘƻƻƭǎΦ  
There was a great exchange of ideas and even though the schools are in close proximity to each other the attendees found 
that things can be quite different from one school to the next.    
Throughout the year, members of the QFHSA Board of Directors and staff have visited local associations or Home and 
School executive members have met us at the QFHSA office.  Often, one face-to-face meeting for an hour can replace 100 
emails! 

 
Housekeeping: What is due and when  
tƭŜŀǎŜ ƎŜǘ ǘƘŜ tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘΩǎ ŀƴŘ ¢ǊŜŀǎǳǊŜǊΩǎ ǊŜǇƻǊǘǎ ƛƴǘƻ ǘƘŜ ƻŦŦƛŎŜ ōȅ WǳƴŜ олth.   

tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘΩǎ ǊŜǇƻǊǘΥ  Use the minutes of the Home and School meetings as well as the school newsletter to send in your 
activity report.  The format is up to you.  Use it to show the school community how much your Home and School achieved 
this past year and send the QFHSA a copy. 

¢ǊŜŀǎǳǊŜǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘΥ  If all the large invoices have been received the report can be sent into the QFHSA office.  Please list 
any major allocations for the next school year at the bottom of the report.  The Home and School president needs to sign 
ǘƘŜ ǘǊŜŀǎǳǊŜǊΩǎ ǊŜǇƻǊǘ ŀǎ ǇǊƻƻŦ ǘƘŀǘ ǎƘŜκƘŜ ƛǎ ŀǿŀǊŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŦƛƴŀƴŎƛŀƭ ǎǘŀǘǳǎ ƻŦ ȅƻǳǊ ŀǎǎƻŎƛŀǘƛƻƴΦ    

Outstanding Documentation:  If you received a notice that documents are outstanding, please send them into the office.   

2016-2017 Forms:  The forms for 2016-2017 are on the QFHSA website. Have them on hand at the first Home and School 
meeting in September, fill them out and mail them in to the QFHSA office. If your executive is changing please advise me 
(Marlyn) as soon as possible.  If you need membership materials for your fall 2016 membership campaign, please contact 
me as some flyers may have to be reprinted. 

Moving On?  A huge thank you to Home and School 
members and other volunteers who are moving on. 
Thanks for making your school a vibrant environment 
for all children. Also, a big thank you for those of you 
who will busy again next fall with all the wonderful 
activities and events planned for the kids at your 
school. Home and School makes a difference! 

 
To all, enjoy the summer, 
 
Marlyn Brownrigg 
QFHSA Membership Services Coordinator 
marlynbrownrigg@qfhsa.org  

Did you know? 
QFHSA President Brian Rock resides with his wife in the Aylmer 
sector of Gatineau, Quebec, and his three adult daughters live 
nearby in Aylmer and Downtown Ottawa. A former secondary 
teacher and school principal, Brian is employed as the Executive 
Director of the Regional Association of West Quebecers 
(RAWQ), a member of the Quebec Community Groups Network 
(QCGN) as is the QFHSA. 
 
Brian also volunteers as the Chairman of the Coalition For the 
Future of English Education in Quebec (COFFEE-Quebec). Brian 
has been recently hired to write a bi-weekly political commen-
tary column for the Aylmer Bulletin, the Pontiac Journal, and 
ǘƘŜ ²Ŝǎǘ vǳŜōŜŎ tƻǎǘ ŎŀƭƭŜŘ ά.ŜǘǿŜŜƴ ŀ wƻŎƪ ŀƴŘ ŀ IŀǊŘ 
tƭŀŎŜΦέ 

EXECUTIVE TRAINING WORKSHOPS 

THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 22, 2016 @ 6:30 P.M.  
THE QFHSA OFFICE 

 
OPEN TO ALL HOME AND SCHOOL EXECUTIVES 

(ESPECIALLY THE NEWCOMERS!) 

mailto:marlynbrownrigg@qfhsa.org
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FROM PRIVATE INDIVIDUALS 
 
Cheques 
Step 1: Donation cheques made out to QFHSA, must indicate the Home and School on the memo line. Please review each 
cheque. If not indicated, please write your Home and School name on the back of the cheque. 
 
Step 2: A charitable tax receipt will be issued by QFHSA, minus the administration fee of:  
$100 or less- $2.00 
$101 or more 2% 
 
Note: If Donation cheques are made out to the Home and School directly- NO charitable receipt can be issued by the mem-
ber association Home and School or QFHSA. 
 
Cash 
Step 1: Purchase a receipt book. We suggest a large Sales Order type. It has 3 copies of each receipt. 
 
Step 2: A cash receipt must be issued to the donor, with their name, address and amount donated. 
 
Step 3: A copy must be retained for the Home and School records, plus a copy for the QFHSA. Ex: 1 for the donor + 1 for 
the Home and School + 1 for QFHSA. 
 
Step 4: Deposit cash in Home and School bank account. 
 
Step 5: Issue one cheque for the total cash donations collected to the QFHSA, and mail to the QFHSA office. 
 
Step 6: Send digital Excel spreadsheet of the list of donors via email. It is much faster to have the information in digital 
form. 
Indicating: 1. Name; 2. Address of individual donors; 3. Amount donated; 4. Copies of the cash receipts included 
 
 
FROM CORPORATIONS OR BUSINESSES 
 
Corporate/Business Cheques 
Step 1: Donation cheques made out to QFHSA for a member association destination, from a corporation/business, must 
indicate the Home and School on the memo line. Please review each cheque. If not indicated please write your Home and 
School name on the back of the cheque. 
 
Step 2: Corporate/Business will receive a letter of thanks and acknowledgement, not a charitable receipt. 
 
Step 3: The letter will be sent from QFHSA to the donor corporation/business for their tax deduction purposes. 
 
 
SPONSORSHIPS OF HOME AND SCHOOL EVENTS 
 
Step 1: Cheques issued from for sponsorship purposes, must be made 
out directly to the Home and School. 
 
Step 2: The Home and School will send a letter of thanks and acknowl-
edgement to the sponsor. 

New Policy on Donations & Sponsorships 

INSURANCE - IMPORTANT 
The QFHSA's insurance company 
needs one (1) week's notice to  

prepare the insurance certificate for 
events. Each event needs a separate  

certificate.  Please respect the deadline.  
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The Keynote Speaker for the 2016 QFHSA Annual General Meeting was Cathrine Le 
Maistre, Chair of the Advisory Board on English Education. She outlined the 
composition and goals of the Advisory Board and shared their current interest in 
looking at 3 main issues: Why English Schools are so successful, what are the 
conditions in the schools that lead to this success and what role do partnerships 
play? 
 
Le Maistre suggested research shows some of the conditions that contribute to 
success are: clarity of mission, the mentality of the school, the success of students 
being a priority and school leadership. When the preoccupation of the school is the 
general well-being of the students, the promotion of inclusion, the rights and 
responsibilities of the students and the effective management of the classroom, it 
is a recipe for success. 
 
Le Maistre broke the delegates into small groups to answer a few questions for the 
!ŘǾƛǎƻǊȅ /ƻƳƳƛǘǘŜŜΩǎ ƻƴ-going research. 
 

First question was why parents chose an English school for their child(ren). The results of the discussions that came out of 
each focus group were shared with the delegates.  
¶ Some parents indicated a desire to maintain or reinforce knowledge of the mother tongue language spoken at 

home.   
¶ Parents felt it was important to have their child educated in English so that they could communicate with the 

teachers and principal easily.  
¶ Many parents admitted to choosing an English school based on the reputation of the school in their area.  
¶ Parents were looking for schools that were family oriented, that encouraged and invited parental involvement and 

offered special needs education in the language most comfortable to the child. 
 

When asked if their expectations for the school regarding bilingualism and bi-literacy were being met, for the most part, 
parents reported that indeed their expectations were being met, with a few exceptions. Some expected higher bi-literacy 
levels but admitted that lower enrollment figures in the English schools make it harder for many schools to offer extra 
programs. Some were concerned that science being taught in French emphasized the language skills over the science skills. 
Where English is the leading language for science and technology in high school, it is a concern to parents that their 
students may not prepared for the instruction in these subjects at the secondary level. 
 
Some families aim at the best of both worlds and send 
their children to French elementary school and then to 
English secondary school, or vice versa.  
 
Le Maistre was very pleased to receive the feedback 
from the Home and School parents and thanked them 
for their insightful answers. It is clear that right alongside 
the general well-being of the students, the promotion of 
inclusion, the rights and responsibilities of the students 
and the effective management of the classroom, lies the 
involvement of parents as  an important element that 
contributes to student success. This will be part of the 
message the Advisory Board on English Education will 
undoubtedly be reinforcing  to the Minister of Education, 
Recreation and Sport in their next report. 

What is the recipe for success? 
Keynote Speaker: Cathrine Le Maistre 
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James Shea elected as President of the QCGN 
Brian Rock 

At the Annual General Meeting of the Quebec Community Groups Network (QCGN) in Montreal on Friday, June 3, 2016, 
Mr. James Shea was elected to a two-year term as President of the QCGN Board of Directors. The Regional Association of 
West Quebecers (RAWQ) nominated Mr. Shea, who has served as the RAWQ President during the last two years. This is 
an historic occasion as Jim is the first QCGN President hailing from West Quebec. Jim also serves as the Chair of the West-
ern Quebec School Board (WQSB). 

Founded in 1995, the Quebec Community Groups Network is a not-for- profit organization linking forty-eight English-
language community organizations across Quebec. The Quebec Federation of Home and School Associations Inc. is one 
of those proud 48 community organizations. The QFHSA President Brian Rock was the QFHSA voting delegate at the re-
cent QCGN AGM in June. 

Jim Shea has served on the Board of Directors of the QCGN for the past four years. He had just completed his third year 
as vice-president, and during that time, he had made membership his priority. He values the commitment and collabora-
tion that is essential to the success of the QCGN and is committed to providing the leadership that the QCGN requires at 
the pan-Canadian and Quebec levels. 

Jim Shea has demonstrated pan-Canadian leadership as an advocate for language learning and has worked extensively 
with minority-ƭŀƴƎǳŀƎŜ ŎƻƳƳǳƴƛǘƛŜǎ ƻǳǘǎƛŘŜ vǳŜōŜŎΦ IŜ ƛǎ ŦŀƳƛƭƛŀǊ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ /ŀƴŀŘƛŀƴ DƻǾŜǊƴƳŜƴǘΩǎ hŦŦƛŎƛŀƭ ŀƴŘ aƛƴƻǊπ
ity Languages Funding processes and has demonstrated this leadership throughout Canada and in Quebec. 
Jim is totally committed to enhancing the presence of English-speaking Quebecers in a bilingual Canada. As a lifelong resi-
dent of Quebec, he has provided leadership in all areas of his community. He currently serves as a member of the Board 
of Governors at CEGEP Heritage College, and as a founding member of Special Olympics Canada Gatineau. 

άCƻǊ ǘƘŜ Ǉŀǎǘ ŦƻǳǊ ȅŜŀǊǎΣ L ƘŀǾŜ ōŜŜƴ ŀ ƳŜƳōŜǊ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ 9ȄŜŎǳǘƛǾŜ /ƻƳƳƛǘǘŜŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ v/DbΣ ŀƴŘ L ƘŀǾŜ ǿƻǊƪŜŘ ŜȄǘŜƴǎƛǾŜƭȅ 
as a committed team player in advancing the presence of the English-speaking community in Quebec and in Canada. I 
have represented the QCGN both in Ottawa and in Quebec City, and I had the opportunity to moderate the meetings 
with the Liberal MNA Caucus. Most of all, I championed the membership of the QCGN and saw a significant growth over 
the past four years. As President of a regional association, I am totally committed to enhancing the profile of our member 
ŀǎǎƻŎƛŀǘƛƻƴǎ ŀǎ ƛƴǘŜƎǊŀƭ ŀƴŘ ǾŀƭǳŜŘ ŎƻƴǘǊƛōǳǘƻǊǎ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ v/DbΦέ - Jim Shea. 

Congratulations, Jim! QFHSA looks forward to working with you. 

Fall Conference Update  
Beaconsfield High School 
250 Beaurepaire Dr, Beaconsfield, Québec H9W 5G7 
 
Panel Discussion Theme 
Learning the Lessons of History: Creating a New Narrative 
for Canada 
Changes to the History and Social Studies curricula at both 
the elementary and secondary levels are being examined 
across Canada. How much of our history has been ignored 
ƻǊ ƭŜŦǘ ƻǳǘ ŜƴǘƛǊŜƭȅΚ hƴŜ ŎƭŜŀǊ ŜȄŀƳǇƭŜ ƛƴǾƻƭǾŜǎ /ŀƴŀŘŀΩǎ 
behind the scenes true relationship with its Indigenous peo-
ples. The time for truth and reconciliation is long overdue. 
An exciting panel of educators and historians will give us 
their perspectives on why changing our narrative is neces-
sary to understanding who we are as a nation. Our children 
deserve a legacy of truth in the telling. 

Workshops (tentative) 
Anxiety- The number one emotional struggle in children 
Building Self Esteem 
Constitution/By-Laws/ Standing Rules 
Volunteer Matters- Mission-driven Volunteering 
Online Communications and Transactions 
Literacy: Reading, a gateway promoting diversity and cul-
tural identity 
 
Lunch 
 
Vendors Market 
 

Mark November 5, 2016 in your calendar for the 
QFHSA Fall Conference! 



 

8 

SUMMER 2016 

It takes a village to raise a digital citizen 

In 2009, June was declared National Aboriginal History 

Month, following the passing of a unanimous motion in the 

House of Commons. This provides an opportunity to 

recognize not only the historic contributions of Aboriginal 

peoples to the development of Canada, but also the strength 

of present-day Aboriginal communities and their promise for 

the future. 

 

Every June, Canadians celebrate National Aboriginal History 

Month, which is an opportunity to honour the heritage, 

contributions and cultures of First Nation, Inuit and Métis 

communities across Canada. Canadians are also invited to 

celebrate National Aboriginal Day on June 21st each year. 

 

The Quebec Federation of Home and School Associations 

encourages member associations to purchase literature by 

LƴŘƛƎŜƴƻǳǎ !ǳǘƘƻǊǎ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜƛǊ ǎŎƘƻƻƭΩǎ ŎƭŀǎǎǊƻƻƳǎ ŀƴŘ 

libraries. We also encourage our Home and School members 

to consider purchasing or borrowing from your local library, 

books by First Nations Authors. In the Fall 2014 issue of the 

QFHSA NEWS, we provided reviews of books for youth 

written by Indigenous Authors and recommended that Home 

and School take the lead and provide inclusive literature for 

our students, to broaden their perspectives.  Below you will 

find a list indigenous books for adults recommended by First 

Nations Authors. Parents can broaden perspectives as well. 
 
Bearskin Diary by Carol Daniels 

Rekindling the Sacred Fire: Metis Ancestry and Anishinaabe 
Spirituality by Chantal Fiola 

The Crooked Good by Louise Halfe 

100 Days of Cree by Neal McLeod          

Ceremony by Leslie Marmon Silko 

Birdie by Tracey Lindberg 

Islands of Decolonial Love by Leanne Betasamosake Simpson 

Traplines by Eden Robinson 

Bobbi Lee Indian Rebel by Lee Maracle  

Wild Berries/Pakwa Che Menisu by Julie Flett 

The Pemmican Eaters by Marilyn Dumont 

Whistle by Richard Van Camp 

Legacy by Waubgeshig Rice            

Indian Horse by Richard Wagamese 

National Aboriginal History Month 

Who teaches your child to say please and thank you? Who 
teaches him or her how to safely cross the street? Who 
teaches your child to be kind and not mean? Most parents 
would say they do, but that teachers, neighbours and other 
family members help as well. 
 
It is really no different for digital citizenship. We are all 
equally responsible for ensuring that our children grow up to 
be respectful, kind and smart citizens - whether in the 
physical world or the virtual world. 
 
The reality is that these two worlds are merging more and 
more each day. What happens online affects us in the real 
world. When a rumor is spread online or there is a 
misunderstanding, it has an impact on the social interactions 
ǿŜ ƘŀǾŜ ŀǎ ǿŜ Ǝƻ ŀōƻǳǘ ƻǳǊ ŘŀȅΦ ²ƘŜƴ ǿŜ ǎƘŀǊŜ ƻǊ άƭƛƪŜέ 
information online that turns out to be incorrect (See 
snopes.com for a whole list of urban myths!), we risk affecting 
our reputation as well as others. When we share personal 
information online, we put ourselves and sometimes others 
at risk. In order to be able to help our children be smart, safe, 
collaborative, and creative members of society, we need to 
model these same behaviours and characteristics. 
 

Admittedly, it is not easy between family life, work, extra 
curricular activities and hopefully sleep to stay on top of all 
things digital. As parents, we encourage our little ones to walk 
by taking baby steps, and that is how we can approach digital 
citizenship, too. By taking a few minutes each day, once a 
week or once a month, we can learn how to protect our 
information on social media, or where to send our children to 
find reliable information for research projects, or how to find 
ŀ ōŀƭŀƴŎŜ ōŜǘǿŜŜƴ ǘƘŜ ƻƴƭƛƴŜ ŀƴŘ ƻŦŦƭƛƴŜ ǿƻǊƭŘΦ Lǘ ŘƻŜǎƴΩǘ 
matter if we take baby steps or giant leaps, what does matter 
is that we all do our part. We should try to stay informed and 
model good digital citizenship so that the children in our 
community learn to be 
the global citizens the 
world will need them to 
be. 
 
It does take a village to 
ra ise a d igi ta l 
citizen...and it begins 
with you! 

https://www.aadnc-aandc.gc.ca/eng/1100100013248/1100100013249
http://49thshelf.com/Books/B/Bearskin-Diary
https://uofmpress.ca/books/detail/rekindling-the-sacred-fire
https://uofmpress.ca/books/detail/rekindling-the-sacred-fire
http://49thshelf.com/Books/T/The-Crooked-Good
http://uofrpress.ca/publications/100-Days-of-Cree
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Ceremony_(Silko_novel)
http://49thshelf.com/Books/B/Birdie2
http://49thshelf.com/Books/I/Islands-of-Decolonial-Love
http://49thshelf.com/Books/T/Traplines
http://49thshelf.com/Books/B/Bobbi-Lee-Indian-Rebel
http://49thshelf.com/Books/W/Wild-Berries
http://49thshelf.com/Books/T/The-Pemmican-Eaters2
http://americanindiansinchildrensliterature.blogspot.ca/2015/11/richard-van-camps-whistle.html
http://49thshelf.com/Books/L/Legacy2
http://49thshelf.com/Books/I/Indian-Horse
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The YES project was initiated by QFHSA to provide science workshops to member schools in more remote regions of 
Quebec via the video-ŎƻƴŦŜǊŜƴŎƛƴƎ ƴŜǘǿƻǊƪ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ vǳŜōŜŎ /ƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅ [ŜŀǊƴƛƴƎ /ŜƴǘŜǊǎ ό/[/ύΣ ǘƻ ƛƴǎǇƛǊŜ ǘƻƳƻǊǊƻǿΩǎ 
scientists. 
 
Three science workshops were offered this year to students (7-11 years old) in the eastern and western regions of 
Quebec and were animated by biologist Evelyn Castillo. 

 
April  1 & 2   Spa Science: Bath Bombs The kids learned about basic chemistry through an activ-
ƛǘȅ ǿƘŜǊŜ ǘƘŜȅ ƭŜŀǊƴŜŘ ǘƘŜ Řƻǎ ŀƴŘ ŘƻƴΩǘǎ ƻŦ ǊǳƴƴƛƴƎ ŀ ǎǇŀΦ ¢ƘŜȅ ƭŜŀǊƴŜŘ ŀōƻǳǘ ǘƘŜ ǎŜƴǎŜ ƻŦ 
smell and how different smells make us feel. They were able to make their own bath bombs and 
choose their favorite scent. 
 
 
 
 
April 15 & 16   Find the Culprit (forensic science) The kids were given a mystery to solve and, 
using the clues provided and forensic techniques, narrowed down the suspects to find the cul-
prit. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
May 6 & 7  All about Sharks!- The original date for this workshop was April 22 and 23rd, but the 
date was postponed  for the delivery of the shark specimens! Apparently, there was a shortage 
of dog sharks and skates on the market. But it was well worth the wait as the kids could see the 
characteristics of a two foot shark up close and personal! 
 
 

 
We enjoyed the participation of 3 CLCs this session: 
 

¶ Gaspe Tri-School CLC in Gaspe (Eastern Shores School Board) 

¶ La Tuque CLC in La Tuque (Central Quebec School Board), 

¶ Laurentian Regional High School CLC in Lachute (Sir Wilfrid Laurier School Board) 
 

There were 40 students registered from 5 schools: Gaspé Elementary, La Tuque Elementary, Grenville Elementary, 
Morin Heights Elementary* and Laurentian Elementary *. 
(* not a Home and School) 
 
There is a continued interest in participating in the YES project as it serves a need that is apparent in the regions. The 
ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘǎ ǊŜŀƭƭȅ ŜƴƧƻȅ ǘƘŜ ƘŀƴŘǎ ƻƴ ŀǎǇŜŎǘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜǎŜ ǿƻǊƪǎƘƻǇǎ ŀǎ ǿŜƭƭ ŀǎ ǘƘŜ ΨǘŀƪŜ ƘƻƳŜΩ ƳŀǘŜǊƛŀƭǎ ŦƻǊ ŦǳǊǘƘŜǊ ŜȄǇƭƻǊŀπ
tion (bath bombs and shark tooth pendants). The schools also benefit as the demonstration materials stay in the 
school. The QFHSA will continue to offer Youth Exploring Science as part of our regular programming for our member 
associations in the regions and as an outreach initiative to inner city schools and prospective new members. 
 
Science is very cool! 

YES 2016: Science is cool 
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The Quebec Federation of Home and School Associations held its 72nd Annual General Meeting and Volunteer Awards 
Banquet on April 30, 2016 at the Novotel Aeroport Hotel in St Laurent. Home and School representatives from across 
the province came together to help determine the future direction of the provincial organization as well as to celebrate 
outstanding individuals and groups who dedicate their time and energy to student success, both in their own 
communities and across the globe. 
 
At the Annual General Business Meeting, the delegates considered a resolution from the floor brought forward by St 
Charles Home and School and after vigorous caucusing, adopted Resolution 2016/01 School Board Governance- Bill 86. 
The resolution, once translated, will be sent on to the designated destinations. 
 
The new Board of Directors of the Quebec Federation of Home and School Associations for 2016-17 were elected: Brian 
Rock, President; Linton Garner, Executive Vice President; Ginette Sauvé-Frankel, Vice President; Rosemary Murphy, 
Vice President; Wanda Leah Trineer, Treasurer; Debi Brown, Secretary; Rhonda Boucher, Rickhey Margolese and 
Tanima Ghosh-Harleton as Directors. 
 
CƻǳǊ ƳŀƧƻǊ ŀǿŀǊŘǎ ǿŜǊŜ ǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŜŘ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ ŜǾŜƴƛƴƎΩǎ !ƴƴǳŀƭ !ǿŀǊŘǎ .ŀƴǉǳŜǘΣ ŜƳŎŜŜŘ ōȅ [ŀǳǊƛŜ .ŜǘƛǘƻΥ 
 

Home and School Celebrates Outstanding Contributions from English Community 

Quebec Federation of Home and School Associations Gordon Paterson Award 2016 
Left to right: Brian Rock, QFHSA President; Suanne Stein Day, Chair LBPSB; Daniel Olivenstein, 2016 Paterson Award recipient; Carol 

Meindl, QFHSA Executive Director; Jennifer Olivenstein; Lisa Fougere, Westwood Home and School President 
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The Gordon Paterson Award for long service to the education of children and for the encouragement of the involvement of 
parents was presented this year to Daniel Olivenstein (see photo above), Commissioner, teacher, parent and mentor  to 
parents of children with special needs in the Lester B Pearson School Board. His willingness to answer questions and his 
tireless generosity of his time is greatly appreciated by his school communities. 
 
The 2016 Pat Lewis Humanitarian Award for an individual or group 
at the elementary school level, who has shown outstanding efforts 
toward a humanitarian cause, was presented to two schools this 
year: Céline Brault, a teacher at Chelsea Elementary School 
(pictured at right with Brian Rock, QFHSA President and Carol 
Meindl, QFHSA Executive Director) for her work with the Chelsea-
Enyandeni School Twinning Project, a project that links students 
from a Western Quebec elementary school with an elementary 
school in Matabeleland, Zimbabwe. The students of Chelsea have 
raised over $7000 which helped Enyandeni Primary School build a 
much needed classroom for their kindergarten students. 
 
A second Pat Lewis Humanitarian Award was presented to St. John 
Fisher Elementary students for their Community Walk, an annual 
event in Pointe-Claire for the past seven years (photo bottom left). 
This fundraiser involves the whole school and the surrounding neighbourhood as the community rallies together to raise 
money for: Big Brothers and Sisters of the West Island, West Island Citizen Advocacy, Youth Unlimited La Corde and the St 
John Fisher Social Action Team. The Walk helps the students to develop awareness that there are people in their local 
community who are in need and also to teach them about the need to give back to their community. 
 
The 2016 Lewis Peace Prize, for an individual or group making a significant contribution towards peace, was awarded to 
the amazing students from CƭŜƳƳƛƴƎ 9ƭŜƳŜƴǘŀǊȅΩǎ /ȅŎƭŜ о-2 in Sept Iles (photo bottom right), who took it upon 
themselves to produce an anti-bullying video entitled ά¢ŀƪŜ ŀ {ǘŀƴŘ !Ǝŀƛƴǎǘ .ǳƭƭȅƛƴƎέΦ The video was shown to all students 
in the school and shared with the staff and commissioners of Central Quebec School Board. The video was also shared at 
the Awards Banquet and many were moved by the simplicity and poignancy of their message. 
 
 The Quebec Federation of Home and School Associations (QFHSA) is grateful to the member associations who attended to 

the business at the AGM and who took the time and initiative to nominate such worthy projects and individuals for special 

recognition at the Awards Banquet. 

Flemming  -   2016 Lewis Peace Prize  
Brian Rock QFHSA President, Marlyn Brownrigg, Membership Ser-
vices Coordinator, the students from Cycle 3-2  

St John FisherτPat Lewis Humanitarian Award   
Brian Rock, Sandra Gesauldi St John Fisher Home and School 
President , Erika Baron, Carol Meindl, QFHSA Executive Direc-
tor 
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The QFHSA Literacy Committee 
Despite a slow start to the year, the QFHSA Literacy Committee managed to get 
a lot done in a short period of time.  Chair Debi Brown, members Carol Meindl, 
Marion Daigle and Marlyn Brownrigg met a few times over the past year and 
are happy to report the following: 
 
Born-to-Read 
¢ƘŜ vCI{! ǿŀǎ ǇƭŜŀǎŜŘ ǘƻ ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘ ²ƛƭŘŜǊ tŜƴŦƛŜƭŘΩǎ ό[.t{.ύ ŦƛǊǎǘ-ever Born to 
Read afternoon.  The QFHSA donated bags of books to launch the project.  We 
hope that other Home and Schools will adopt this great activity that promotes 
reading and welcomes wee ones and their families into the school community. 
 
Supporting New Programs 
¸ƻǳƴƎ aƻǘƘŜǊΩǎ [ƛǘŜǊŀŎȅ ŀƴŘ !Ǌǘ tǊƻƎǊŀƳ  
The Literacy Committee collected books for the   0-5 age group destined for a 
ȅƻǳƴƎ ƳƻǘƘŜǊΩǎ ƭƛǘŜǊŀŎȅ ŀƴŘ ŀǊǘ ǇǊƻƎǊŀƳ ƛƴ ±ƛƭƭŜ {ǘΦ tƛŜǊǊŜΦ  ¢ƘŜ [ƛǘŜǊŀŎȅ 
Committee is looking forward to meeting with the program coordinators to discuss their upcoming projects. 
Writers in the Community  
La Tuque students learned how to organize their thoughts and express themselves through writing/music/poetry, to share 
their "view of the world" with their peers in a respectful environment, and to develop their public speaking skills. This 
project was offered in collaboration with the Quebec Writers Federation and the QFHSA subsidized this project with a 
$1500.00 grant. 
 
Continuing Initiatives 
Once again, the QFHSA supported high school literacy programs with both monetary grants and boxes of books (sent 
outside of Montreal).  Gently-used books were also given to LBPSB adult education centres, the Entry Island Community 
/ŜƴǘǊŜΣ ǘƘŜ .ŀǎ {ǘΦ [ŀǳǊŜƴǘκ[ƻǿŜǊ {ǘΦ [ŀǿǊŜƴŎŜ ƭƛōǊŀǊȅΣ 5ŀƴǎ ƭŀ wǳŜΣ ŀƴŘ ŀ ƴǳƳōŜǊ ƻŦ ŜƭŜƳŜƴǘŀǊȅ ǎŎƘƻƻƭǎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ άǊŜƎƛƻƴǎέΦ  
Special thanks to volunteer Ute Wilkinson and Tembec for their continued support.  Their efforts were recognized at the 
2016 AGM and Awards Banquet (see tributes in this issue of the NEWS). 
 

Thank yous from Lindsay Place High School 
 
CǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ ǘŜŀŎƘŜǊǎΧ 
 
This year the Lindsay Place High School Literacy program 
received a generous grant from the Quebec Federation of 
Home and School Associations through their literacy support 
project for high school students. We took the opportunity to 
bring our Literacy students on a morning outing to Chapters. 
Each student was able to choose a book that interested 
them. It was amazing to see the wide range of their selec-
tions. Some students were intrigued by biographies while 
others chose adolescent fiction. We are so grateful for the 
support we have received over the past several years. 
 
Our sincere thanks goes out to all of the members of the 
QFHSA. Thank you! 
 
Caitlin Archipow and Mia Andrea Valerianos 
Resource/English Teachers  
Lindsay Place High School  

 
Dear members of QFHSA, 
 
I just wanted to thank you so much for the money you gave 
us. This allowed us to go to Chapters and choose a book to 
read. I have never been to Chapters before and nor had 
many of my other classmates. I had a lot of fun exploring the 
different kinds of books I could read. I did not realize there 
were so many different types of books to choose from. I am 
only used to the books we read in our English classes. The 
ōƻƻƪ ǘƘŀǘ ǊŜŀƭƭȅ ŎŀǳƎƘǘ Ƴȅ ŀǘǘŜƴǘƛƻƴ ǿŀǎ ά¢ƘŜ Cŀǳƭǘ ƛƴ ƻǳǊ 
{ǘŀǊǎέ ōȅ WƻƘƴ DǊŜŜƴΦ 
 
I remember seeing the movie in the theatre and I really liked 
it. I am so excited to read this book! 
 
Thank you so much. I had a lot of fun! 
 
Sincerely, 
Grade 7 Literacy Student 
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Golden Torch Award Winners  

 

Beacon Hill Elementary Dipa Mehta 

  

Birchwood Elementary Anita Fudalewski 

  

Chelsea Elementary Tricia Steeves 

  

Dorval Elementary Tara McNally 

 Allen Summers 

 Nathalie Desbiens 

  

Edgewater Elementary Lorna Parker 

 Jennifer Whiting 

  

Forest Hill Elementary Isabelle Fleury 

 Jennifer Maroufi 

  

Gardenview Elementary Marla Di Monte 

 Anna Spetsieris 

 Dimitra Demerson 

 Lucy Pugliese 

 Elena Giatras 

 Katherine Bizanis 

  

Genesis Elementary Tina Rosato 

 Patty Marinelli 

  

John Rennie High School Mari-Rose Thompson 

 Lorraine da Costa 

 Shirley Ross 

  

LaurenHill Academy Karen Armstrong 

Lindsay Place High School Barbara Schnider 

 Carol McGill 

Macdonald High School Libby Madramootoo 

  

Merton Elementary Heidi Rackover 

  

Pierre Elliot Trudeau  Lynn Dettmers 

Elementary Doug Phillip 

  

Sherwood Forest  Erin Morehouse-Kislinbury 

Elementary Sue Lopez 

  

South Hull Elementary Josée Sisson 

  

  

St. Charles Elementary Columba Monteleone 

 Maureen Testa 

 Natalie Tozzi 

  

Thorndale Elementary Kim MacLaren 

 Susan Brown 

 Donna Chapman 

  

Westwood High School Shelley Hall 

 Kim Miller 

 Lisa Fougere 

 Monique Pannitti 

 Isabelle Fleury 

  

Wilder Penfield Elementary Tanima Ghosh 


